

THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

November 29, 2022
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, November 29, 2022 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Commissioner Aaron Summers was absent.  Also present were Attorney Dave Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:40 pm. 
President George stated Commissioner Aaron Summers and Highway Superintendent Scott Seals were not present at the meeting because they were attending the Commissioners Conference in Indianapolis.

The minutes from the regular meeting of November 15, 2022 and a work meeting on November 21, 2022 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George. All in favor, the motion passed.
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

RE: HEALTH INSURANCE RATES


Deputy Auditor Teresa Wininger came before the Commissioners to relay information she had received from Marilyn McCullough at Thompson’s Insurance.  Ms. McCullough was informed by Anthem the rate next year will increase by 24.74%.  Ms. McCullough did send a cost spreadsheet of the new rate and rates if the employee deductible and out of pocket were to be raised, to try to lower the cost to the County and employees.  After reviewing the information, the Commissioners decided to leave the insurance deductible and out of pocket amounts the same as 2022 at $2,000 and $6,000 respectively.  Deputy Auditor Wininger stated the County does have a good health plan and it is something that needs to be promoted to prospective and current employees.  After discussion, a motion was made by Commissioners Roush to stay with the current insurance plan, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.  

 RE: EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT UPDATES


Deputy Director of EMA, Andy Ringwald, was asked to give an update regarding EMA.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated Director Monty Wolf was attending a health board meeting and could not be in attendance.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the EMA will be involved in two parades occurring in the County this weekend.  Shoals will be having their Christmas parade Saturday at 1:00 pm.  Loogootee will be having their Christmas parade at 6:00 pm on Sunday. 

 RE: AMBULANCE


Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn was asked to give an update regarding the ambulance service.  Director Osborn stated the red and white ambulance, which hit a deer, has been fixed and is up and running.  Greene’s Body Shop repaired the ambulance.  The Commissioners were informed that Greene’s Body Shop is owned by Council member Adam Greene.    


Director Osborn stated the electronic patient care reports were started today.  Director Osborn is working with AIM Billing to get insurance payers set up so payments can be received.  President George asked if the hospital and medical director contract completion was still expected to be after the first of the year.  Director Osborn stated he has been in contact with Daviess Community Hospital the each of the last two weeks has been told a first draft of a contract is expected any day.  Director Osborn informed the Commissioners that State Medical Director Dr. Eric Yazel has reached out to Memorial Hospital to answer some of their questions.  

The 2008 ambulance is still waiting on a power load system before it can be put into service.

RE: CCMG, TITLE VI AND ADA COMPLIANCE
Highway Administrative Assistant, Theresa Ray, stated she has authorization to proceed forms for the Commissioners to sign for the 2023-1 Community Crossings Matching Grant projects.  President George stated CCMG will be released on December 6th.  
President George stated the CCMG consultant has changed from HWC to USI Consultants, Inc.  Project Manager, Brian Fleck, was present at the meeting representing USI.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve USI as the consultant for the 2023-1 CCMG grant, not to exceed $16,000 which will be billed hourly, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.
A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve USI for the 2023 Passer Asset Management Plan (PAMP) update for $16,000, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

Ms. Ray stated the Highway Department has been working on Title VI and ADA compliance.  She was asked by USI to sign a letter stating the County was working to comply and in good faith to complete requirements for compliance.  Ms. Ray asked for approval from the Commissioners to sign the letter.  County Attorney David Lett stated he has reviewed the letter and has no legal objections, but the requested work for compliance does need to be completed.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to authorize Highway Administrative Assistant, Theresa Ray, to execute the letter and send to USI and INDOT, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed. 
RE: HIGHWAY 450 CLOSURE


Taxpayer Becky Sellers came before the Commissioners to discuss the expected closure of Highway 450 for road construction.  It will be a complete closure as early as February to November of 2023.  President George stated he spoke with the State regarding the closure.  The State informed President George the closure could be pushed back to May and the end date would still be expected to be November.  Ms. Sellers wants to make sure the Sheriff and Ambulance departments are aware of the closure and how long it will take to reach residents beyond the closure.  Ms. Sellers stated after the road closure, emergency services will have to travel 47 miles one way to reach her home.  

Ms. Sellers stated there is a PDF report explaining the closure.  She asked the Commissioners and Attorney Lett to try to appeal the complete closure.  President George stated he asked about a temporary run around and he was told there would be none.  President George stated he believes the State is filling on both sides of the road so it never floods again and the whole valley must be built up.  It had been stated there is one landowner that was not cooperative on a run-around.  


Commissioner Roush suggested Ms. Sellers contact someone from the State regarding the issue.  Ms. Sellers stated she thought it would have more impact coming from the Commissioners.  President George stated the County can send a letter to the State asking if there is any way a run-around could be created for the project.
RE: MILEAGE


Attorney David Lett stated he has researched the mileage claim issue from the last meeting.  He has concluded if money has been appropriated and if the claims are properly submitted, the claim must be paid.  Attorney Lett advised the Commissioners to pay the mileage claim.  The Board of Commissioners may want to establish a procedure for mileage claims, such as time frame for submission and how the claims are presented in terms of odometer reading to odometer reading or printing mileage amounts from an online map site.  Attorney Lett stated the handbook needs to be updated with a mileage policy.  Commissioner Roush would like the policy to be in effect by January 1st, 2023.  

RE: GREEN CEMETERY AND BRIDGE #44.

Attorney Lett stated Surveyor Nathan Hoffman and Highway Superintendent Scott Seals are working on the Green Cemetery.  They are finding survey and description problems and are continuing to work on these issues.  There is a proposal rather than build a road up to the cemetery to perhaps do a pull off on the side of Abel Hill Road and create a walk path to access the cemetery.  

Attorney Lett stated he is still working on the issue with bridge #44.

RE: APPROVALS TO PAY AND AMBULANCE CLAIMS

Auditor Michelle Norris presented approval to pay applications from Core.  The first is for the balance for the door controls and intercoms.  It is the second and final payment for the project.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the final payment to Core for the door controls and intercoms in the amount of $88,427.50 using ARPA funds, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.  The second approval to pay application is for a down payment for the Courthouse windows.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the down payment of the windows in the amount of $19,067.19 to be paid using ARPA funds, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.  

Auditor Norris stated she had two claims from the Ambulance Service that need approval in the minutes if ARPA funds were being used.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the charges of claim number 98-100 in the amount of $1,752.89 using ARPA funds and approve charges in the amount of $877.59 for sheets, capital expenses at Greenwell’s, and vehicle and ambulance expenses using ARPA funds, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.   

RE: CAPITAL ASSETS


Auditor Norris stated she needed to discuss the capital asset policy.  According to the State Board of Accounts, capital assets of the County must be logged and tracked on an ongoing basis.  It was brought to her attention by the current capital asset management vendor, Data Pit Stop, that the valuation of capital assets is lower than they would expect.  Auditor Norris also stated Data Pit Stop recommended that all department heads log their own capital assets in the system.  Currently, the Auditor’s office is informed of the assets by the department heads and then enters the information into the system.  Data Pit Stop has offered to come down and perform training with department heads.  The Commissioners asked Auditor Norris to obtain an estimate on the cost of the training and report back to the Board.  
RE: WEBSITE UPDATE

Auditor Norris reported the County’s website is currently down.  She has obtained two quotes for new website hosts with two more quotes coming within the next week.  The current website host recently informed the Auditor’s office they are no longer providing the service and recommended a new host.  Auditor Norris has also contacted the recommended company to determine how the current site can be updated.  
RE: 2023 HOLIDAY AND MEETING SCHEDULES


Auditor Norris asked the Board of Commissioners to consider a Courthouse closure from 11:30 am to 1:30 pm on Friday December 9th for an employee holiday dinner provided by German American Bank.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to close the Courthouse for the holiday dinner on December 9th from 11:30 am to 1:30 pm, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.


The Commissioners reviewed the proposed meeting dates for 2023.  The only conflict with holidays and elections that could be determined was on May 2nd, which is the City of Loogootee primary election date.   The Commissioners chose to move the May 2nd meeting to Wednesday, May 3rd.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the meeting dates of 2023, with a second by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

The Commissioners reviewed the proposed employee holiday schedule for 2023.  Auditor Norris stated Deputy Auditor Wininger had spoken with The Shoals Lions Club member, Theresa Fuhrman.  Ms. Fuhrman stated there are potential plans for rides to be in front of the Courthouse on July 3rd.  President George stated Courthouse parking becomes an issue during the Catfish Festival.  Ms. Fuhrman had stated setup is not expected to occur until the Friday evening before the festival.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the holiday schedule, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: 2011 TAX SALE


Auditor Norris stated she was contacted today by Rosemary Harder regarding the property she had purchased in the 2011 tax sale.  This property was found to have been included in two deeds and should have not been included in the 2011 tax sale, which Attorney Lett explained at the last Commissioners’ meeting.  Ms. Harder stated she had met with Attorney Lett and had signed the required paperwork and was asking if her refund check could be issued the next day.  Auditor Norris stated she needs approval to pay the amount of $2,394.77 because next day payment is not the policy and will out outside of the regular payment cycle.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the payment of $2,394.77 on November 30th, 2022, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: SOIL AND WATER NEW EMPLOYEE


President George announced Amanda Pennington has accepted the secretary position at Soil and Water, to replace Teresa Harder who is retiring.  President George welcomed Ms. Pennington to the position.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:23 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by President George.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, December 13, 2022 @ 5:30 pm.
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